Side by Side Board Meeting

DRAFT
January 24, 2014 

Members of the Board in Attendance: Chris Berich, Cathy Cappellieri, Nell Conroy, Anne Dichele, John Hansen, Kim Hayes-Grimm, Skelton Key, Bill Murphy, Matt Nittoly, Carole Oddie, Kristina Testa-Buzzee, Evan Levinson, Angela Nida

Members Absent: Chris Begley, Kim Mendola

Public Attendance: Mary Newbery
Motion by Angela Nida to call the meeting to order, seconded by John Hansen. Meeting called to order at 5:28pm. 

PUBLIC SESSION
None.

MINUTES

The December 3rd minutes were distributed and read. Angela Nida moved to approve the minutes, Cathy Cappellieri seconded. Changes were made as per discussion. Approved by consensus.

COMMON CORE FORUM:

Evan Levinson informed the Board of the Central Office’s Common Core Forum which is being held at City hall on Thursday, 1/30/14.

DIRECTOR’S UPDATE

I. Staffing update

A. Spanish: A temporary resolution was reached to continue with one of our interns teaching Spanish. Anna McCarthy has been subbing since October. She has since decided that she is interested in seeking a cross-endorsement certification for Spanish (in addition to her internship area—Elementary Ed.). Side by Side and Quinnipiac University discussed the opportunity for Anna to continue subbing for Spanish this year, while simultaneously beginning coursework to attain appropriate certification. An arrangement was agreed upon—a supervising professor from Quinnipiac will oversee Anna’s experience at SBS which will account for a 3-credit “methods” requirement. Anna’s Student Teaching at SBS will be pushed back to March. SBS will also agree to compensate by reimbursing for the cost of this 3-credit course (approx. $2700). We will need to revisit this to address coverage for her 10-week student teaching period in March. 

B. Assistants: We had an Assistant on maternity leave since October. She returned after the holiday break. Her return lasted approximately 2 weeks at which time we were informed that she could no longer continue for childcare reasons. We will not be hiring to replace the position because of our intern coverage. 
C. Sick Policy: Discussion on sick policy and the exposure we may have as it exists. The Finance Committee will review the current policy and bring their findings and suggestions to the Board by the April meeting.

II. SEED: 

A. Teacher Evaluations (40%): The first formal observation is completed for all teachers in the SEED plan (all non-specialist classroom teachers). It is a very time-consuming process. First there is a Pre-Observation conference (discuss the lesson plan, instructional strategies and assessment). Then a lesson is observed. The lesson is scripted and evidence collected by the observation team (Matt and Mary). All evidence is then tagged and itemized in the Common Core of Teaching rubric. The results are shared with the teacher in a Post-reflection conference. The teacher is then provided a summary narrative, identification of strengths and areas for growth, as well as a rating in each domain of the CCT rubric (Below standard, developing, proficient or exemplary).
B. Parent involvement goals (10%): parent survey data and teacher discussion were used to determine our 2013-14 Parent involvement goal: To increase the formal opportunities for parents to engage in conversations and activities around teaching and learning with teachers.” The measuring tool utilized for attaining this goal will be teacher participation in two events: one school-wide and one classroom-based event.
III. Technology Grant: In response to the application submitted by Matt/Mary/Angelo in September, Side by Side has officially been awarded $16,147. These funds are already available in the current Grant Management System for SBS. These funds have been allocated for technology equipment (mostly computers) needed to comply with the electronic testing requirements for students. We are in the process of making an initial purchase. 

IV. US Independent Media: Matt was recently contacted by US Independent Media regarding our being selected as a “charter school representative” to be a part of an advertising campaign. As part of this campaign we were given the option to purchase ten 15-second spots that will air on ESPN and CNN over a two-week period. It will be a simple commercial that will show some still photos, our logo and some text depicting our lottery, open houses and contact information. In addition, there is a pre-scripted voice-over that is read during the 15 seconds about education in the US. 

The cost of the package that Matt selected cost just under $1000. We have already paid for this and our “screen layout” has been created and submitted to US Independent Media. Matt is waiting to hear back regarding a specific schedule of airtime. It will run sometime between now and late February/early March. 
V. Facility/Security Update: (see memo from Lilly Re: boiler and locks) – we will address these items in the Facilities Grant being submitted to the State.
VI. New Bank Account: We have opened a new account with Fairfield County Bank for the purpose of funding our Health Reimbursement Arrangement (HRA) that is part of our new high-deductible employee health-benefit package. $15,000 has been transferred to this account from our Operating Account. Our potential exposure to the HRA is $1500 per single-coverage employees and $3000 per two-person/family-coverage employees. The maximum liability for these reimbursements was already budgeted for; however, this new account is a better means of accounting for it. The funds will be administered by Side by Side and the bills will be submitted to the Director for reimbursement.
VII. Common Core Parent Forum: The January 8 CCSS parent forum was very successful. Approximately 70 parents/family members were in attendance and nearly 100% of the SBS staff. The forum began with a presentation from Mary and Matt defining the new Common Core standards and what these standards will look like at SBS. Parents were then dismissed to work with teacher pairs in classrooms to see and experience what a “performance task” is. I received a lot of positive follow-up feedback from parents. We have since created a “Common Core” link on our website to further provide information to parents and the community. 
VIII.  Professional Development School National Conference: March 27-30; Las Vegas; Matt and Anne will be presenting at the conference on behalf of Quinnipiac and Side by Side. In addition, our six interns from QU will be presenting their thesis research projects at the conference. 
IX.  NECSN: Governor Malloy has proposed a new round of security grant funds that all public schools will be eligible for---including charters. The testimony for this new proposal is scheduled to begin in late February (Appropriations, etc.). This is an important equity issue for SBS, because charters were excluded in the prior round of school security grants. Side by Side was front and center in being acknowledged by CT charters for playing an integral role in raising awareness about the issue. (Matt OpEd, meeting with legislators, etc.) 
X.  Facility Grant (State Charter School Building Projects, General Improvements, or Debt Repayments for School Building Projects): The State has issued a new RFP for facility improvement projects (similar to past years). It is due on 2/28. Last year we submitted an application for five projects totaling $345,000 (bathroom renovations, parking lot re-paving, re-wiring/cabling for network, additional storage space, fire exit from basement). We were denied funding for all projects due to a lack of matching funds (which was the number one criteria on last year’s scoring rubric). This year, the rubric has changed. There is more emphasis on need and school performance (see handout). Matt, Mary, Angelo and Lilly will begin working on this. We are requesting the assistance of 1-2 BOD members to help on this subcommittee in preparation for the 2/28 deadline. (In addition to Matt, Mary, Angelo and Lilly, Kim Grimm, Cathy and Bill will also be on this committee which is scheduled to meet Wednesday, February 5.)
FINANCE COMMITTEE UPDATE (Cathy Cappellieri)
No meeting took place due to the inclement weather. The balance sheet, P&L, and disbursements were distributed (attached). 

A/C #1203 – A/R Unbilled Receivable – this balance did not change because we did not receive a payment from the State of CT in December. The third-quarter installment was received in January so the January 31 balance will reflect this payment.

A/C #4090A – Corporate Donations – the majority of the money budgeted to this account is from NEON for snow plowing. As NEON is in a state of reorganization it does not appear that we will receive the donation this year.

A/C #4190C – Seasonal Fundraisers – There is a nice pick-up of income this year that Linda thought was in part due to Miss Chocolate and the Board thought it was probably in large part to the Cocktails for a Cause.

A/C #4170A and 4170B – Early Room and Extended Day - The income for these two amounts is ahead of the budget but expenses are also up; see schedule attached for a snapshot of what Extended Day is doing. Any expenses for new Extended Day programs are reflected in A/C 6321C.

A/C #6330A – Legal Fees - While Matt thought we would see some large legal expenses based upon a number of issues he had to consult with our lawyers about the amount billed came in less than anticipated. There still may be one outstanding invoice but Matt does not believe it will be anything major.

A/C #6890 – Miscellaneous Expense – attached is a summary of what has been posted to miscellaneous expense so far this year.

A/C #6324A – Field Trip Locations & Transport – over budget by $4,754, which Linda will look into more, but it appears this variance is due in part to timing of reimbursements from parents.

OPEN HOUSE/LOTTERY UPDATE:

The Lottery will take place on April 23 and Evan Levinson will be the board representative present.

The promotional pamphlets have arrived. We have 1,000 of them to be distributed. Kim Grimm suggested reaching out to daycare facilities and posting the pamphlets on community bulletin boards. An insert was made to reflect the current year’s Open House dates and Kim Grimm suggested that we create a label with the dates to adhere on the pamphlets.

Kim Grimm will be ordering more signs to be put out in surrounding town areas.

Angie Nida suggested we use Facebook to promote the lottery through an ad and will investigate the costs and details to be shared at the next meeting.

It was suggested that the link to the promotional video be moved on the website page to a more prominent location, which Matt will speak to Angelo about.

FACILITIES - Covered school needs in Facilities Grant discussion. Bill brought us up to speed on NEON and the non-payment of the rent for the Henry Street parking lot. On behalf of the church, Bill will be sending notice that a suit will be filed if the rent isn’t paid.

MAYOR’S BALL: Side by Side was well represented and felt to be a very productive event. The Bauer family was in attendance, as well as Pavia Cannon.
COMMUNITY OUTREACH
Tabled.

FOUNDER MEMBER (Carole Oddie)
Tabled.

PTCO (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
Tabled.

Kristina Testa-Buzzee moved to adjourn. John Hansen seconded. The meeting was adjourned at 7:58.

Preliminary Agenda for February 25, 2014 Meeting
Public Session
Minutes

Annual Review Presentation - Dworkin

Director Update (Matt Nittoly)

Finance Committee Update (Cathy Cappellieri)

Facilities Grant Update

Community Outreach 
Families for Excellence 

Website and Translation 

Technology in Music

Administrators Evaluation

BOD Nominations

Gala

Reports

Founder Member (Carole Oddie)

School Security Committee (Kim Mendola)

PTCO (Kristina Testa-Buzzee)
